WICKHAM MARKET PARISH COUNCIL

       MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD VIRTUALLY VIA ZOOM ON MONDAY 15TH MARCH 2021 AT 7:00M 

Present:
Cllr Ivor French (Chairperson)

Cllr Dick Jenkinson 

Cllr Mike Hawes
Cllr David Chenery

Cllr Robin Cooke



Cllr Anne Westover

Cllr Sonya Exton


Cllr Alan Biddle

Cllr John Horsnell
In attendance: Joanne Peters, Parish Clerk.  County Cllr Alexander Nicoll and District Cllr Carol Poulter.  There were 2 members of the public present.  
The Chairman gave introductions and provided some housekeeping rules and confirmed this meeting would be recorded by the Parish Clerk.
1. Open Public Session
      There were no comments from the members of the public present.
The Chairman formally opened the meeting at 7:05pm
2.   To receive a report from County Councillor Alexander Nicoll 
      County Cllr Nicoll reported on meetings he had recently attended in respect of Sizewell C and 

      provided details regarding meetings being held with joint parishes and confirmed the outcome 

      was to engage with East Suffolk Council (ESC) regarding the impacts that Sizewell C could 

      have.  The Chairman thanked County Cllr Nicoll for his report.  Cllr Exton advised within 
      ESC’s Local Plan it suggests all new large developments require consideration but in her view 
      this was not happening.  County Cllr Nicoll advised he too did not feel ESC’s Planning 
      Committee were taking issues raised by local Council’s relating to new developments into 
      consideration.  Cllr Westover advised ESC had launched a consultation and included within this 
      there were sections that related to energy projects.
3.  
To receive a report from District Councillor Carol Poulter

District Cllr Poulter’s had circulated a written report, and this was taken as read.  She reported 

      that COVID-19 deaths and cases were on the decline and she was pleased to announce that ESC 

      had been able to provide business grants to 14,900 businesses amounting to £34 million plus 

      and a further £9 million had just been provided for further grants.  District Cllr Poulter advised 
      that all hospitality businesses would be entitled to a further grant of £9,000 and provided details 
      on the success of the recent vaccine rollout.

      District Cllr Poulter advised ESC’s Community Partnership had recently funded the new Katch 

      Electric Bus Service and confirmed hopefully this service would start soon.  The Chairman 

      thanked District Cllr Poulter for her report.  Cllr Jenkinson asked District Cllr Poulter if she had 

      received the information previously requested in respect of the number of season tickets sold for 

      the long stay car park.  District Cllr Poulter informed Cllr Jenkinson she hoped to be able to 

      obtain this information for the May meeting.
4.   To receive reports from Liaison Representatives & Working Groups

The Chairman reported on the recent Suffolk Constabulary SNT meeting and confirmed all appeared to be quiet. 
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Quiet Lanes – The Chairman reported Walnuts Lane, Chapel Lane, Spring Lane and Mill Lane had been put forward to be included within the Quiet Lanes Scheme.  He confirmed Pettistree had agreed to fund the costs for Chapel Lane and Walnuts Lane leaving Mill Lane and Spring Lane for Wickham Market to fund and confirmed he would keep the Parish Council updated.
4.1 - To receive a report from the Sizewell C Working Group

       Cllr Exton reported that EDF were not willing to commit to any schemes other than signage to 

       deter motorists to use any other road apart from the A14 and A12.  The Chairman advised at the 

       relevant representations meeting he felt EDF were not providing solutions but were purely 

       carrying out a tick box exercise which then in turn created an action list. 


Cllr Westover confirmed the next Traffic & Transport meeting with EDF was due to be held on 
       22nd March 2021 and advised the Working Group were still waiting for the traffic mitigation 

       options document.  She confirmed another important document the Working Group needed to 

       feedback on was the document received from Tom McGarry, EDF in respect of public 

       consultation.  Cllr Westover reported she had some concerns regarding this document and 

       urged Working Group members to submit their comments so these could be fed back to EDF.
       4.2 - To receive an update on the Representations meeting held with EDF on 11.3.2021
       The Chairman confirmed the Parish Clerk had circulated the notes of this meeting to all 

       Councillors.  Cllr Westover made enquires regarding Community Gain funding and the   
       Chairman confirmed this would be handled by ESC’s Community Partnership team.  Cllr 
       Westover offered to liaise with Neil McManus, SCC, Development Contributions Manager in 

       respect of this matter and to request some background information.
       4.3 - To consider preparations for the Preliminary Meeting on 23rd March 2021

       Cllr Westover reported herself and the Parish Clerk had completed the questionnaire for the 

       Preliminary Meeting and confirmed they had flagged up points to be raised for 4 agenda items 

       to which she provided details and confirmed they had asked for traffic to be a specific topic for 

       Wickham Market.  She advised she had requested that site visits were also carried out to 

       specific areas.  Cllr Westover gave details regarding the speaking arrangements for the 

       Preliminary Meetings and confirmed she had also requested the timescale for the examination 

       process and advised it had not yet been decided who was going to speak at these meetings on 

       behalf of the Parish Council.  The Chairman thanked the Sizewell C Working Group for their 

       report.
5.   To receive Apologies for Absence
Apologies were accepted from Cllr Nobbs who is unable to connect via video/telephone   

conferencing and Cllr Sanders due to a bereavement.
6.
To receive Councillors Declarations of Interest
      Cllrs Horsnell and Westover declared a Non-Pecuniary interest as they are plot holders at the 
      Glebe Allotment site.  Cllr Horsnell declared a Non-Pecuniary Interest as he is the Village Hall 

      CIO Liaison Representative and advised he had also been asked to join the Village Hall 

      Refurbishment Steering Group.  Cllr Hawes declared a Non-Pecuniary interest as he is a 
      member of WM Bowls Club.  The Chairman declared a Non-Pecuniary interest as his wife is a 
      Trustee of Wickham Market Village Hall CIO.  Cllr Jenkinson declared a Non-Pecuniary 
      interest as he is a member of Wickham Market Partnership and Chairman of the WM Good 
      Neighbours scheme.
      6.1. To Consider any Dispensations

      None received.
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7.   To approve the draft minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Monday 18th January 

      2021 and the draft minutes of the Extraordinary Parish Council meeting held on Monday 

      8th February 2021 
      The minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 18th January 2021 were Approved by the 
      Council who RESOLVED that the minutes should be signed by the Chairman when convenient 
      as a true and correct record.
      Subject to a minor amendment to the date the minutes of the Extraordinary Parish Council 
      meeting held on 8th February 2021 were Approved by the Council who RESOLVED that the 
      minutes should be signed by the Chairman when convenient as a true and correct record.
8.   Chairman’s Report

      The Chairman advised he had nothing to report but apologised to the Environment & Leisure 
      Committee for omitting to include Flooding at the Village Hall within this agenda.  The 

      Chairman advised this matter was ongoing until the new lease for the Village Hall CIO had been 

      completed.
9.   Parish Clerk’s Report
      9.1 – Annual Parish Meeting – Monday 12th April 2021
      The Parish Clerk provided details regarding the process for this meeting and confirmed the 
      Annual Parish Meeting would be held virtually on Monday 12th April 2021 at 7:00pm via Zoom.  
      She advised that Nicola Jenner, Communities Officer at East Suffolk Council would be joining 
      the meeting so she could provide information regarding her role and how this could benefit the 

      Parish.

      9.2 – Councillor training 

      The Parish Clerk confirmed the Chairman had requested her to schedule some virtual training 
      for Councillors via SALC.  She asked Councillors would they be willing to attend this virtually 
      and the majority were happy to do so.  It was RESOLVED the Parish Clerk would look to 
      schedule some virtual training via SALC and request Code of Conduct training is also provided 
      via East Suffolk Council.
10. Outstanding Parish Council Matters
      10.1 – Village Hall CIO (VH CIO), Bowls Club & Football Club leases update                 

      The Chairman declared a Non-Pecuniary Interest as his wife was due to take on the role of 

      Treasurer for the VH CIO.

      Cllr Chenery reported ongoing discussions were still being held with Blocks Solicitors and 

      advised comments had been sent to them regarding the content of the lease and the Working 

      Group were now awaiting the final draft.  He advised a member of the public had raised some 
      queries regarding matters relating to the Village Hall and confirmed these would be dealt with 
      in due course.  The Chairman confirmed a copy of this correspondence would be sent to all 

      Councillors.
      Cllr Horsnell reported the VH CIO held their Annual General Meeting on 23rd February 2021 
      and concerns were raised at this meeting by the Trustees as to how long it is taking for the lease 
      to be compiled and approved.  He advised concerns were also raised at the meeting regarding 
      the ongoing car park flooding issues and potholes.  Cllr Horsnell confirmed he had been asked 

      to join the Village Hall Refurbishment Steering Group at this meeting and he had agreed to do 

      so.  
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      He advised it was planned the possible re-opening of the Village Hall would take place on 

      17th May 2021.  Finally, Cllr Horsnell confirmed he would ensure the minutes of VH CIO 
      meetings were forwarded to the Parish Clerk for circulation going forward.
11. Parish Council Matters
      11.1 – To consider a possible a Boundary Change and options available and to consider the 
      formation of a Working Group
      The Chairman advised he had asked Cllr Biddle, Cllr Chenery and Mr Philip Tallent if they 
      would be willing to join him form a Working Group to take this matter forward and confirmed 
      they had all agreed to do so.  It was RESOLVED a Boundary Change Working Group would be 
      formed and would consist of Cllrs French, Chenery, Biddle and Mr Philip Tallent.  The 
      Chairman confirmed a positive response to the proposed Boundary Change had been received 
      from Pettistree Parish Council and advised that Jeff Hallett, Chairman, Pettistree Parish Council 
      would also be invited to attend some of the Working Group meetings.  It was agreed a petition 
      would seem the sensible way forward.  Cllr Westover advised she agreed this would be the best 
      way forward and this would also link in with the work to be carried out in liaising with East 
      Suffolk Council and Hopkins Homes.
      11.2 – To elect a councillor to replace former Cllr Lawrence on the Planning Committee
      There were no volunteers for this role.  The Chairman suggested that Cllr Westover could join 
      this Committee.  Cllr Westover advised she was currently too busy to take on this role.  Cllr 
      Jenkinson volunteered to take on this role.  It was RESOLVED that Cllr Jenkinson would join 
      the Planning Committee.  The Chairman thanked Cllr Jenkinson for volunteering to take on this 
      role.
      11.3 – To elect a councillor to replace former Cllr Lawrence on the Finance & General 
      Purpose Committee
      There were no volunteers for this role.  Cllr Biddle asked Cllr Horsnell if he would be willing to 
       join this Committee until the Parish Council was back up to its full membership capacity.  Cllr 
       Horsnell advised he was currently too busy to take on this role.  The Parish Clerk suggested she 
       could ask Cllr Sanders if she would be willing to take on this role temporarily until the Parish 
       Council was back up to its full membership.  Action: Parish Clerk to liaise with Cllr 
       Sanders.

12.  Finance and Legal Matters
       Bank Balances as at 26th February 2021

       Savings Account - £15,782.19, Current Account - £58,557.92
       12.1 - Approval of bi-monthly accounts – January/February 2021 

       A copy of the bi-monthly accounts been circulated to all Councillors prior to the meeting.  It 
       was RESOLVED these should be Approved.

       12.2 - To carry out a review of the Internal Financial Control System
       A copy of the Review of the Internal Financial Control System had been circulated to all 
       Councillors prior to the meeting.  It was RESOLVED this document should be Approved.

       12.3 - To carry out a review of the Effectiveness of the Internal Audit

       A copy of the Effectiveness of the Internal Audit had been circulated to all Councillors prior to  

       the meeting.  It was RESOLVED this document should be Approved.

       12.4 - To carry out a review of Parish Council Asset Register
       A copy of the Asset Register had been circulated to all Councillors prior to the meeting.  The 
       Parish Clerk confirmed the Finance & General Purpose (F & GP) Committee had reviewed this 
       at their recent meeting held on 1st March 2021.  She advised the Village Sign was not included 
       previously within this document but as this had been restored she would add this item to this 
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       Cllr Jenkinson asked if the defibrillator sited within the Spring Lane telephone kiosk should be 
       added.  The Parish Clerk apologised for omitting this item and confirmed she would add this to 
       the Asset Register at the cost of £2730.00.  Cllr Westover recommended the hand sanitizer units 
       should also be added.  The Parish Clerk confirmed she would add these at £1 each as these 
       were donated by East Suffolk Council.  Cllr Westover made enquires regarding the amount 
       stated for the Playing Field.  The Parish Clerk provided clarification and confirmed this amount 
       was correct.  Cllr Westover reported within the Bier House at the cemetery there was around 
       £300.00 worth of tools which did not appear to be included.  The Parish Clerk confirmed she 
       would add these to the Asset Register.
       The Chairman advised at the recent F & GP Committee meeting he had suggested the amount 
       included within the Asset Register for the Village Hall and the Cemetery should be reviewed.  
       The Parish Clerk confirmed she would be looking into this matter and would report on it at the 
       May F & GP Committee meeting.  Cllr Jenkinson advised that Parish Online had the ability to 
       record village assets and volunteered to assist the Parish Clerk to record these in a more visual 
       format.  It was RESOLVED subject to the above additions this document should be Approved.

       12.5 - To carry out a review of Parish Council’s Risk Assessment

       A copy of the Risk Assessment had been circulated to all Councillors prior to the meeting.  The 
       Parish Clerk confirmed she had also included matters relating to COVID-19 restrictions within 
       the updated document.  Cllr Chenery suggested that item 32 in respect of the Village Hall 
       procedures should be amended to read “Existing procedures are deemed adequate and will be 
       reviewed in light of the new lease”.  The Parish Clerk confirmed she would carry out this 
       amendment.  Cllr Hawes asked if there were any COVID-19 notices sited within the bus 
       shelter.  The Parish Clerk confirmed she had put some up, but they had been removed.  It was 
       agreed some hard signs should be purchased and sited around the Hill and within the bus 
       shelter.  Action: Parish Clerk and Cllr Westover to investigate suitable siting for these 
       signs.  Cllr Westover suggested some amendments to item 27. Wickham Market Cemetery and 
       recommended the wording relating to safety checks on trees and relatives being asked to 
       remove breakable vases should be removed.  The Parish Clerk agreed to removal of this 
       wording.  Subject to the above amendments it was RESOLVED this document should be 
       Approved.
13. Environmental & Leisure Committee update
      A copy of the draft minutes of the February Environment & Leisure Committee meeting had 
      been circulated to all councillors prior to the meeting.  Cllr Chenery thanked the Parish 
      Environment Group for the recent planting carried out on Sandy Lane and Chapel Lane.  Cllr 
      Horsnell reported the defibrillator had now been installed within the Spring Lane telephone 
      kiosk, but the power just needed to be installed by BT.  He confirmed he had passed the 
      handover pack and notices received  to the Parish Clerk. 
      Cllr Horsnell reported he had been liaising with Brooks & Wood regarding the defects to the 
      concrete repairs carried out previously.  He advised the works to repair the necessary surface 
      defects would take place mid-April 2021 and these works would be guaranteed and would been 
      done free of charge with no cost to the Parish Council.  Cllr Horsnell confirmed the repair works 
      would be signed off by a Contracts Manager at Brooks & Wood once complete.  The Chairman 
      thanked Cllr Horsnell for arranging for these works to be carried out.

      Cllr Horsnell reported the Parish Clerk had now circulated the final drawings of the refreshed 
      Village Sign and this now included the Church spire along with the addition of the 6 bells at the 
      top.  
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      He confirmed the sign would have a powder coated black matt finish and the plaque would 
      be in an oak finish.  Cllr Horsnell urged councillors to feedback any comments regarding the 
      design and confirmed once agreement had been given to go forward prices would be firmed up 
      with contractors to take the project forward and hopefully completed by mid-summer 2021.  
      Cllr Hawes, Biddle and Westover congratulated Cllr Horsnell on the new design and the work 
      carried out to date.
      Cllr Horsnell suggested the new design for the refreshed sign should be circulated throughout 
      the village for information.  It was agreed the Parish Clerk would circulate this via all platforms.  
      Cllr Chenery advised at the recent Environment & Leisure Committee it had also been agreed 
      the new design should be circulated to inform Parishioners.  Cllr Biddle suggested at the May 
      Parish Council meeting Cllr Horsnell could possibly prepare a report with costings for the 
      Parish Council to agree in order so the project could be finalised.  Cllr Jenkinson advised he felt 
      this project could progress quicker if this report were to be presented to the Environment & 
      Leisure (E & L) Committee at their April meeting.  It was RESOLVED that Cllr Horsnell 
      would prepare a report with costings for the next meeting of the E & L Committee for Approval.  
      The Chairman thanked Cllrs Chenery and Horsnell for their reports.

      The Chairman asked permission from Councillors to suspend Standing Orders to continue 
      the meeting.  This was Unanimously Agreed.
14. Neighbourhood Plan Committee update

      Cllr Jenkinson reported the Neighbourhood Plan was very nearly complete.  He advised the 
      Strategic Environment Assessment and Basic Conditions Statement which were being compiled 
      by Chris Bowden at Navigus Planning were also almost complete.  Cllr Jenkinson confirmed 
      that East Suffolk Council were carrying out the Habitats Regulation Assessment and this should 
      be completed in around 8 weeks’ time.  He confirmed once the final amendments to the draft 
      plan and its supporting documents had been carried out it was hoped the Parish Council could 
      approve this at the June Neighbourhood Plan Committee meeting so it could then be sent off to 
      East Suffolk Council for Regulation 15.  The Chairman thanked Cllr Jenkinson for his report.
15. Finance & General Purpose Committee update
      A copy of the draft minutes of the recent Finance & General Purpose Committee meeting had 
      been circulated to all councillors prior to the meeting.  Cllr Biddle reported the Committee had 
      RESOLVED to award the following grant payment at their last meeting:-

      £800.00 – Wickham Market Community 1st Responders towards the purchase of a defibrillator.
      He confirmed they had also considered a grant request from the Alde & Blythburgh Community 
      Radio but had RESOLVED to refuse this on the grounds that the area it was to cover was to the 
      East of the A12 and would not include Wickham Market.
      Cllr Biddle confirmed the Committee had RESOLVED to approve the London Bridge Protocol 
      which sets out procedures to be undertaken if certain members of the Royal Family pass away.

      Finally, Cllr Biddle confirmed the Committee had RESOLVED to authorise the purchase of the 
      Riatlas Alpha accounts package at the initial cost of £645.00 and then £124.00 per year 
      thereafter.  He reported this in his view this package would benefit the Parish Clerk and 
      Councillors alike. 
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16. Planning Committee update (Planning Appendix attached)
      The Parish Clerk confirmed she had sent a letter compiled by Cllr Westover to Philip Perkin at 
      East Suffolk Council asking when a meeting would be set up with themselves and Hopkins 
      Homes in respect of the Pettistree development.
17. Correspondence

      The Parish Clerk confirmed she had received correspondence from East Suffolk Council 
      detailing a consultation being held regarding Supplementary Planning and CIL charges.  She 
      confirmed a response was required by 26th April 2021 and this would be emailed to all council 
      members for comment.
      Cllr Horsnell reported himself and Cllr Jenkinson had recently attended a Zoom presentation on 
      speeding held by Suffolk Constabulary.  Both Cllrs Jenkinson and Horsnell advised this had 
      proved to be most informative.

      Cllr Westover reported she had recently attended the A12 improvements presentation that 
      extended from the Seven Hills roundabout right up to the Woods Lane junction and urged 
      Councillors to have a look at this documentation on Suffolk County Council’s website.
18. Date of the next meeting
     The Annual General Meeting of Wickham Market Parish Council will be held on Monday 17th 
     May 2021 at 7:00pm.
The Chairman thanked Councillors and members of the public for their attendance and formally closed the meeting at 9:20pm
Signed:………………………………………… 

Dated:………………………    
     Cllr Ivor French, Chairperson 
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PLANNING APPENDIX 

16.1 Applications considered  by the Planning Committee since the last meeting:-

Planning Ref: DC/21/0039/FUL 
Address: 1 Featherbroom Gardens, Wickham Market
Proposal: Provision of external doors in place of window, new window to bedroom 1 en-suite, also erection of garden shed and attached greenhouse.

The Planning Committee recommended Approval for this application.  This application has been Granted by ESC with 3 Conditions.

Planning Ref: DC/21/0201/FUL 
Proposal: Proposed single storey rear extension to existing single storey dwelling 
Address: 14 Churchill Crescent, Wickham Market  

The Planning Committee could not support this application at this meeting due to loss of trees, lack of tree schedule and the proposed size of extension possibly resulting in an overdevelopment of the site.  This application has been Granted by ESC with 3 Conditions.

Planning Ref: DC/20/5185/FUL

Address: 3 Yew Tree Rise, Wickham Market

Proposal: Proposed single storey rear and side extension.

The Planning Committee Objected to this application.  This application has been Granted by ESC with 3 Conditions.

16.2 Update on existing applications:-

Planning Ref: DC/20/3264/FUL 

Address: Land Between High Street and Chapel Lane, Pettistree

Proposal: A phased development comprising Hybrid Planning Application: (i) Full Planning Application - Residential development of 129 dwellings (including affordable housing) together with public open space, roads, accesses, parking, garages, drainage and associated infrastructure; (ii) Outline Planning Application - 7 No. serviced Self Build Plots with associated access and infrastructure.  To consider further plans received.

The Planning Committee Strongly Objected to this planning application, as follows:-

Wickham Market Parish Council's Planning Committee continue to Strongly Object to both planning applications in respect of this site and agree with all the comments made by Pettistree Parish Council especially those regarding sewerage and foul water waste. 

They do not support these planning applications on any grounds including the updated plans and street scenes and feel this is the wrong place for any development as a whole. Public concerns have been made regarding connectivity to the proposed development and those who live in Wickham Place do not wish for the two sites to be connected.  This application has been Granted by ESC.

Planning Ref: DC/20/4584/FUL
Address: Garage Accessed Via A Private Drive from Broad Road, Wickham Market
Proposal: Alterations to the roof of existing domestic garage/workshop
The Parish Council had No Objections to this planning application.  This application has been Granted by ESC with 3 Conditions.

Planning Ref: DC/20/4498/FUL
Address:10 Church Terrace, Wickham Market  

Proposal: Conversion of existing garage to annexe accommodation First floor: Addition of three roof lights to north facing roof. Removal of north facing access door. Addition of one window to west facing wall. Addition of stud wall to divide proposed bedroom from proposed bathroom. Installation of bathroom. Ground floor: Removal of existing garage doors. Addition of three windows to south facing wall. Addition of brick plinth to match existing plinth. Addition of one window to east facing wall. Addition of two windows to west facing wall. Addition of stud wall to divide proposed living room / bedroom / staircase. Addition of a staircase to access first floor.
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The Parish Council had No Objections to this planning application but stated they wished to see a covenant put on this property so that if it is sold in the future it should be sold as one property. They also requested there is a limitation on light pollution. The Planning Committee stated they would not support this annexe if it was to be used as an Airbnb Accommodation.  This application has been Granted by ESC with 4 Conditions.
Planning Ref: DC/20/4764/FUL
Address: 3 Featherbroom Gardens, Wickham Market   

Proposal: Proposed single storey rear extension and associated internal works to existing dwelling. Current Approved Scheme - DC/18/0932/FUL-Approved 20 April 2018
The Planning Committee had No Objections to this application.  This application has been Granted by ESC with 3 Conditions.

Planning Ref: DC/20/4354/FUL

Address: 68 High Street, Wickham Market

Proposal: Change of use of the First Floor of a Pharmacy (currently used for storage) into a 1-bed dwelling.

The Planning Committee had No Objections to this application.  No decision has been made by ESC, to date.
Planning Ref: DC/20/3313/FUL
Address: Gelham Hall, Gelham Hall Road, Wickham Market  

Proposal: Change of use and conversion of an agricultural barn (which has been granted prior approval under Class Q) and surrounding land to a single residential dwelling with garden and associated landscaping and boundary treatments.
The Planning Committee had No Objections to this application but pointed out to ESC that any bats on the site must not be disturbed.  No decision has been made by ESC to date.

Planning Ref: DC/14/3579/VOC
Address: Parma Industries, 123 High St

Proposal: Variation of condition No 2 - C12/0853 - Erection of 11 residential dwellings (existing buildings to be removed) (Revised scheme)
The Planning Committee were impressed with the original proposals but concerns were raised regarding the new scheme as it was felt it did not offer an attractive boundary to the development.  The existing boundary is as per the retrospective planning application and is not yet acceptable.  The planting in the gardens needs to be enhanced and there needs to be an attractive in keeping edging to the flower beds to prevent the contents spilling out onto the pavements.  The pavements also need reinstating to match the original rather than the concrete that has been patched up and finally whatever edging detail is agreed needs to be carried out to across all four properties.  No decision has been made by ESC to date. 
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